

Raising New York's Fast-Food Wages Would Be Good for Workers, Taxpayers, and the Economy

Testimony before the New York State Fast Food Wage Board

Karla Walter Associate Director, American Worker Project Center for American Progress Action Fund June 15, 2015

Thank you, members of the Fast Food Wage Board for this opportunity to present brief remarks.

My name is Karla Walter. I am the Associate Director of the American Worker Project at the Center for American Progress Action Fund. CAP Action is an independent, nonpartisan, and progressive education and advocacy organization dedicated to improving the lives of Americans through ideas and actions.

At CAP Action, I conduct research on how cities, states, and the federal government can uphold high standards for workers, allow businesses to compete on an even playing field, and ensure taxpayers receive good value.

In my testimony today, I will make three main points:

- 1. Despite rapid growth in the fast-food industry, the wages of fast-food workers in New York state are woefully inadequate.
- 2. The wage board should issue recommendations to reach a minimum wage for fast-food workers of \$15 per hour. Raising the wage would help workers afford the basic costs of supporting their families and ensure that taxpayers do not foot the bill of supporting these workers with public assistance.
- An increased minimum wage will not harm the fast-food industry and will have little impact on job growth.

Fast-food workers struggle in a rapidly expanding industry

The fast-food industry is a major sector in the state economy—with the largest players earning billions in annual profits. Yet, fast-food workers across New York state are struggling on wages far below the poverty level.

Since 2000, fast-food employment has grown 57 percent in New York state—more than eight times the rate of overall private-sector job growth. The 14 largest publicly traded fast-food chains operating in the state earned \$9.3 billion in profits last year, according to analysis by the National Employment Law Project. This represented a growth in profits of 14.5 percent since 2010.

Yet the industry's workers earn the lowest average wage of all occupations, according to analysis by Demos.³ Indeed, the New York State Department of Labor recently reported that median hourly wages for fast-food workers hover at just \$9.03 per hour.⁴ If a worker were able to work full time, year round with no vacations, this would translate to less than \$19,000 annually.

However, industry scheduling practices mean that, increasingly, workers who want to work full time are unable to do so.⁵ Nationally, nearly half of fast-food jobs provide between 20 hours and 35 hours of work per week.⁶ Analysis by the New York State Department of Labor finds that average annual wages are less than \$16,000 per year—or just about the federal poverty level for a family of two.⁷

Nationwide, fast-food workers are struggling at the very bottom. According to research from the University of California, Berkeley, Labor Center and the University of Illinois, 43 percent of fast-food workers have family incomes that are less than 200 percent of the federal poverty level.⁸

Critics of minimum-wage laws often maintain that these low-wage jobs offer part-time work for young people and the least-skilled workers who need on-the-job skills development to move on to better-paying jobs. But the statistics do not bear this out: Almost 72 percent of fast-food workers in the state are 22 years old or over, and almost half of these workers have attained at least some college credit. 10

Raising wages for fast-food workers to \$15 per hour will help working families and taxpayers

By recommending a minimum-wage increase for fast-food workers reaching \$15 per hour, the New York Wage Board would make a significant and positive impact on the lives of working families across the state. This boost would represent a 66 percent

increase over the current median hourly wage. Workers able access full-time, year-round employment could earn as much as \$31,000 annually, while workers maintaining the average workweek year round would earn nearly \$22,000 per year.¹¹

While raising wages to this level will make no one rich, it will help pull workers above federal poverty guidelines. For example, a worker supporting a family of three and maintaining the average workweek would earn enough to put them over the federal poverty threshold of \$20,090.¹²

Critics often call for a raise of the Earned Income Tax Credit, or EITC, in lieu of a minimum-wage increase, but the EITC does not apply to many low-wage workers and, in order to achieve maximum benefit, the credit must work in tandem with strong wage standards. For example, benefits for single workers with no dependents phase out at an annual income of just \$14,590.\(^{13}\) Moreover, without strong minimum-wage laws, the tax credit can act as a wage substitute, allowing companies that pay poverty wages to still attract workers—which in turn can drive down wages throughout the economy.\(^{14}\) A study for the National Bureau of Economic Research found that about 27 cents of every dollar spent on the EITC is captured by companies who are able to thereby lower the wages offered to workers.\(^{15}\)

Indeed, raising the wage of fast-food workers can help ensure that taxpayers receive a good value. When workers are poorly compensated, taxpayers often bear hidden costs beyond the EITC by providing services to supplement workers' incomes, such as Medicaid and food stamps.

A 2013 report from the University of California, Berkeley, and the University of Illinois found that 60 percent of New York's fast-food workers or their dependents relied on public assistance—including Medicaid, the Children's Health Insurance Program, food stamps, or the federal Earned Income Tax Credit—at a cost of \$708 million in 2011. Moreover, recent analysis by the New York Fiscal Policy Institute updated this figure to account for recent job growth and spending on the state's own Earned Income Tax Credit, finding that the total public cost of support fast-food workers was \$903 million in 2014. In 2014.

Raising fast-food worker's wages won't harm New York's economy or significantly reduce job growth

Wage standards are not only good for workers and taxpayers, but also do not harm the economy. Indeed, many of the costs to businesses associated with paying workers higher wages can be offset through improved worker performance, including lower turnover costs, reduced absenteeism, and higher productivity. For example, research shows that

employee turnover can be as high as 120 percent in the fast-food industry, costing a restaurant about \$4,700 each time a worker leaves a job. ¹⁸ Indeed, just last week, Wal-Mart announced that turnover had dropped dramatically after it raised wages for workers, saving the company significant sums of money. ¹⁹

New research from Political Economy Research Institute at the University of Massachusetts Amherst shows that the fast-food industry could fully absorb the added costs of a \$15 minimum wage over four years through a combination of reductions in worker turnover, increasing growth in sales, and modest price increases.²⁰ Notably, the paper found that fast-food companies would not need to reduce profits or employment levels due to the wage increase.

Indeed, a significant body of research finds that raising the minimum wage does not result in job losses, as critics often claim.²¹ For example, a 2010 study published in *The Review of Economics and Statistics* compared all of the adjacent counties that touch a state border where there is a difference in the mandated minimum wage in each state, finding that minimum-wage increases raise wages for low-wage workers but do not reduce employment.²²

Likewise, research from the Center for American Progress Action Fund analyzing more than two decades' worth of minimum-wage increases in U.S. states found no clear evidence that the minimum wage affects aggregate job creation during periods of high unemployment.²³ According to the analysis, the majority of states that raised the minimum wage saw a decrease in their unemployment rate over the next year.

While most of the wage increases previously analyzed are of smaller magnitude, research shows that even larger increases in the minimum wage can be phased in without adversely effecting employment levels. A 2015 analysis by the Center on Wage and Employment Dynamics at the University of California, Berkeley, finds that a \$15-per-hour minimum wage in Los Angeles phased in over four years would reduce total employment by only 0.2 percent—compared to a projected annual job growth of 2.5 percent.²⁴

For these reasons, policymakers in cities and states across the country are increasingly adopting \$15 wage policies. Since 2013, Seattle; San Francisco; SeaTac, Washington; and Emeryville, California have all approved policies to raise their minimum wage to \$15 or more over time. ²⁵ The Los Angeles City Council passed an ordinance last year to raise wages for hotel workers to \$15.37 per hour by July 1, 2017, and last month voted to preliminarily approve a citywide \$15-per-hour minimum wage. ²⁶ And the District of Columbia enacted a wage requirement for security officers in 2008, which has now increased to more than \$16 per hour. ²⁷

At the state level, Massachusetts is considering a \$15 minimum wage for fast-food workers and large retailers, and voters in California, Missouri, and Oregon may consider a \$15 minimum wage on 2016 ballot referenda.²⁸

While it is too early to conduct a complete analysis on the impact of these latest rounds of minimum-wage increases, many predictions of business closures have not come to fruition in the near term, and the preliminary evidence is quite positive. For example, in Seattle, the number of restaurant permits issued by the city—as measured by the 12-month average—held steady since the 2013 municipal election when the \$15 wage became a near certainty and throughout the initial implementation of the law.²⁹ Moreover, data on the total number of restaurants in the city—which takes into account both restaurant openings and closures—show consistent growth since 2013.³⁰

And a Center for American Progress Action Fund report examining the effect of 25 municipal minimum-wage increases occurring between 1993 and 2013 found that 64 percent of the time local unemployment rates did not increase one year after a wage increase.³¹

Conclusion

Cities and states across the country are increasingly adopting \$15 wage policies to ensure that workers are able to support their families and have a shot at the middle class. Research shows that these laws not only help workers but also help ensure that taxpayers do not have to subsidize low-wage work and, contrary to critics' claims, do so with no or minimal impact on employment. By recommending a minimum-wage increase for fast-food workers reaching to \$15 per hour, the New York Wage Board would make a significant and positive impact on the lives of working families across the state.

Endnotes

- 1 Irene Tung, "Hearing before the New York State Fast Food Wage Board," Testimony before the New York State Wage Board, June 5, 2015, available at http://www.nelp.org/ content/uploads/Testimony-Fast-Food-Wage-Board-Buffalo-New-York-June-2015.pdf.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Catherine Ruetschlin, "Fast Food Failure: How CEO-to-Worker Pay Disparity Undermines the Industry and the Overall Economy" (New York: Demos, 2014), available at http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/Demos-FastFoodFailure.pdf.
- 4 New York State Department of Labor, "Briefing Document on Employment and Wages in New York State's Fast-Food Restaurants" (2015), available at http://labor.ny.gov/workerprotection/laborstandards/pdfs/5-20-statistics.pdf
- 5 Emily Jane Fox, "The real low-wage issue: Not enough hours," CNN Money, January 13, 2014, available at http:// money.cnn.com/2014/01/13/news/economy/minimumwage-hours/; Jana Kasperkevic, "Lies, fear and tragedy: Maria Fernandes and the crisis of part-time work," The Guardian, September 30, 2014, available at http://www. theguardian.com/money/2014/sep/30/maria-fernandesdunkin-donuts-part-time-work-hours-schedule-crisis.
- 6 Sylvia Allegretto and others, "Fast Food, Poverty Wages: The Public Cost of Low-Wage Jobs in the Fast-Food Industry" (Berkeley, CA, and Urbana-Champaign, IL: University of California, Berkeley, and University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2013), available at http://laborcenter.berkeley. edu/pdf/2013/fast_food_poverty_wages.pdf.
- 7 New York State Department of Labor, "Briefing Document on Employment and Wages in New York State's Fast-Food Restaurants", HealthCare.gov, "Federal Poverty Level (FPL)," available at https://www.healthcare.gov/glossary/federalpoverty-level-FPL/ (last accessed June 2015).
- 8 Allegretto and others, "Fast Food, Poverty Wages."
- 9 James Sherk, "Who Earns the Minimum Wage? Suburban Teenagers, Not Single Parents" (Washington: The Heritage Foundation, 2013), available at http://www.heritage.org/ research/reports/2013/02/who-earns-the-minimum-wagesuburban-teenagers-not-single-parents.
- 10 New York State Department of Labor, "Briefing Document on Employment and Wages in New York State's Fast-Food Restaurants."
- 11 James A. Parrott, "NYS Department of Labor Wage Board Hearing on Increasing the Minimum Wage in the Fast-Food Industry," Testimony before the New York State Wage Board, June 5, 2015, see endnote 13, available at http://fiscalpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Fast-Food-Wage-Board-testimony-6-5-2015.pdf. According to the February 2015 Current Population Survey, average weekly hours are 27.9 for fast-food workers.
- 12 Healthcare.gov, "Federal Poverty Level (FPL)."
- 13 Internal Revenue Service, "Earned Income Tax Credit; Do I Qualify?", January 2015, available at http://www.irs.gov/uac/ Newsroom/Earned-Income-Tax-Credit;-Do-I-Qualify.
- 14 Jeannette Wicks-Lim and Jeffrey Thompson, "Combining Minimum Wage and Earned Income Tax Credit Policies to Guarantee a Decent Standard of Living to All U.S. Workers" (Amherst, MA: University of Massachusetts Amherst, 2010), available at http://www.peri.umass.edu/fileadmin/pdf/published_study/PERI_MW_EITC_Oct2010.pdf; Congressional Budget Office, "The Effects of a Minimum-Wage Increase on Employment and Family Income" (2014), available at http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/44995-MinimumWage.pdf.
- 15 Jesse Rothstein, "Is the EITC Equivalent to an NIT? Conditional Cash Transfers and Tax Incidence." Working Paper 14966 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2009), available at http://www.nber.org/papers/w14966.pdf. Note: Report examines all women in NBER dataset.

- 16 Allegretto and others, "Fast Food, Poverty Wages."
- 17 Parrott, "Increasing the Minimum Wage in the Fast-Food Industry."
- 18 Robert Pollin and Jeannette Wicks-Lim, "A \$15 U.S. Minimum Wage: How the Fast-Food Industry Could Adjust Without Shedding Jobs." Working Paper 373 (University of Massachusetts Amherst, 2015), available at http://www.peri.umass.edu/fileadmin/pdf/working_papers_working_papers_351-400/WP373.pdf.
- 19 Nathan Layne, "Wal-Mart says staff turnover down after hike in minimum pay," Reuters, June 5, 2015, available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/2015/06/05/us-wal-mart-storesshareholders-staff-idUSKBNOOL2IL20150605; Bryce Covert, "Walmart Raised Wages In April. It's Already Seeing The Benefits," ThinkProgress, June 9, 2015, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/economy/2015/06/09/3667927/walmartturnover/.
- 20 Pollin and Wicks-Lim, "A \$15 U.S. Minimum Wage."
- 21 T. William Lester, David Madland, and Nick Bunker, "An Increased Minimum Wage Is Good Policy Even During Hard Times: Recent Studies Point to Higher Pay but No Job Losses," Center for American Progress Action Fund, June 7, 2011, available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/labor/news/2011/06/07/9747/an-increased-minimum-wage-is-good-policy-even-during-hard-times/.
- 22 Arindrajit Dube, T. William Lester, and Michael Reich. "Minimum Wage Effects Across State Borders: Estimates Using Contiguous Counties," The Review of Economics and Statistics 92 (4) (2010): 945–964.
- 23 T. William Lester, David Madland, and Jackie Odum, "Raising the Minimum Wage Would Help, Not Hurt, Our Economy," Center for American Progress Action Fund, December 3, 2013, available at https://www.americanprogressaction. org/issues/labor/news/2013/12/03/80222/raising-theminimum-wage-would-help-not-hurt-our-economy/.
- 24 Michael Reich and others, "The Proposed Minimum Wage Law for Los Angeles: Economic Impacts and Policy Options" (Berkeley, CA: University of California, Berkeley, 2015), available at http://irle.berkeley,edu/cwed/briefs/2015-01.pdf.
- 25 John Bacon, "Seattle raises minimum wage to \$15 an hour," USA Today, June 3, 2014, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/business/2014/06/02/seattle-minimum-wage-vote/9863061/; Ben Rooney, "San Francisco votes in \$15 minimum wage," CNN Money, November 5, 2014, accessed at http://money.cnn.com/2014/11/05/news/san-francisco-increased-minimum-wage/; Emily Jane Fox, "Washington city votes to raise minimum wage to \$15," CNN Money, November 7, 2013, available at http://money.cnn.com/2013/11/06/news/economy/minimum-wage-seatacnew-jersey/; Kale Williams, "Emeryville council votes to raise minimum wage," San Francisco Chronicle, May 7, 2015, available at http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Emeryville-council-votes-to-raise-minimum-wage-6247782.php.
- 26 Hunter Schwarz, "Los Angeles approves \$15.37 minimum wage for hotel workers," The Washington Post, September 25, 2014, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ govbeat/wp/2014/09/25/los-angeles-approves-15-37-minimum-wage-for-hotel-workers/; Jacob Pramuk, "Los Angeles minimum wage hike passes by vote of 12-1," CNBC, June 10, 2015, available at http://www.cnbc.com/id/102730154.
- 27 Enhanced Professional Security Amendment of 2008, D.C. Act 17-257, January 23, 2008, available at http://does.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/does/page_content/attachments/Enhanced%20Professional%20Security%20Amendment%20Act%2020f%202008.pdf. Note: The ordinance requires security officers in the district to be paid rates that are at or above the required rates established by the U.S. Department of Labor for federal service contractors. The current wage rate for a security guard is \$12.71 with a \$4.02 benefits supplement.

- 28 Katie Johnston, "Campaign promotes pay-raise bill," *The Boston Globe*, February 14, 2015, available at https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2015/02/14/worker-advocates-promote-bill-raise-pay-for-fast-food-big-box-retail-workers/YZLa9L8FhzBn6MqTyxlZbl/story.html; Dakota Smith, "State-wide ballot measure proposed to raise California's minimum wage;" *Los Angeles Daily News*, April 28, 2015, available at http://www.dailynews.com/social-affairs/20150428/statewide-ballot-measure-proposed-to-raise-californias-minimum-wage/1; Associated Press, "Proposed initiative petitions would up Missouri minimum wage," Fox 2 Now: St. Louis, June 3, 2015, available at http://fox2now.com/2015/06/03/proposed-initiative-petitions-would-up-missouri-minimum-wage; Denis C. Theriault, "Increasing the minimum wage: Ballot measure would deliver \$15 after 2018," *The Oregonian*, April 14, 2015, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/04/increasing_the_minimum_wage_ba.html.
- 29 Alan Pyke, "Seattle Restaurant Data Demolishes Conservative Argument Against \$15 Minimum Wage," ThinkProgress, April 10, 2015, available at http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2015/04/10/3645268/new-evidence-buries-lieabout-seattle-minimum-wage/.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Anna Chu, Jackie Odum, and Brendan Duke, "Fight to Raise the Wage Goes Local" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/labor/report/2015/04/30/112309/fight-to-raise-the-wage-goes-local/